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ñTo be or not to be, that is the question.ò 
(Hamlet, Act III, Scene 1 by William Shakespeare) 

 
Dear members of the Retirees Association of Mohawk College, (RAMC). 
 
Last year RAMC became 25 years old, celebrating its anniversary as an Association with a birthday 
party in November at Fennell Campus, Mohawk College. This ñfree to retireesò party was financed 
dually by the Association and Mohawk College. A great time was had by all, based on the feedback we 
received from many of those who attended. An added benefit was we had a tour of the newly created 
eco-friendly building, the Joyce Centre for Partnership and Innovation. It was great seeing former 
colleagues and getting caught up on life and times. Parking was free! 
 
 As our brochure states, the Association was ñorganized exclusively for the benefit of its 
membership and for assisting Mohawk College in its aims and objectives, especially as these relate to 
the support of students.ò Over the years, as part of this mandate, the Association has fostered many 
occasions for retirees to connect through its sponsorship of social events such as trips to shows at 
Stratford, Niagara on the Lake, St Jacobs and Toronto, and locally to Carmenôs. 
 
 Another mandate of the Association, support of students, has been realized through our yearly 
contributions to student bursaries. In fact, this has been recognized by the insertion of a plaque on the 
Donors of Distinction Wall in the rotunda at Fennell campus. Also, in celebration of the community 
college 50th anniversary, RAMC purchased 3 bricks, one to be placed at each campus, the monies to 
be used by the Mohawk College Foundation for student bursaries. 
 
 Some of your yearly membership fee of $25.00 has enabled the Association to meet our 
mandate to students and, as well, pay for our membership in the Ontario Community College Retirees 
Association, (OCRA). OCRA is the provincial body which works with government agencies to advocate 
on behalf of college retirees to maintain currency and stability for our pension and health care plans.  
 
 Thus, much has been accomplished in the Associationôs 25 years. We are very proud of our 
founding members and our retirees who have served on the Board to maintain this active Association 
for 25 years.  
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 However, now is the time for a reality check and an answer to the introductory question. 
 
 Our Association has reached a state of instability. Despite our many efforts to recruit volunteers, 
we donôt have volunteers to fulfill the upcoming vacancies on the Board. In fact, we have an urgent 
need for a Treasurer as our current Treasurer indicated she was definitely stepping down as of March 
2019 but volunteered to stay on until the June 2019 annual meeting. We need members to contribute 
to the quarterly newsletter, assist with updates to RAMC website, record minutes of Board meetings, 
maintain the membership data base and help with organization of social events, all facets of Board of 
Director responsibilities. This is the reality and without new member volunteers, RAMC will simply not 
be able to continue providing the same level of services and activities that our members expect.  If 
anyone is interested in/willing to join the Board, particularly as Treasurer, we need to hear from you 
ASAP before the annual meeting via email. 
 
 The future of RAMC is to be a major agenda item at our annual meeting on June 11, 2019 and 
we encourage you come and to be part of that discussion. The Board, after much discussion and soul 
searching, has seriously considered submitting a resolution to dissolve the Association in 2019-2020. 
If additional volunteers do not step forward in advance of the RAMC annual meeting on June 11, 2019, 
it will no doubt be the recommendation of the Board that a resolution for Dissolution of the Retirees 
Association of Mohawk College in 2019-2020 be presented at that meeting.  
 
 Thus, the question in relation to the viability of the Association, ñto be or not to beò, will be 
answered by its members.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Donna Dunlop, Liz Aldrey,  
Co-Chairs RAMC 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  UPCOMING EVENTS  
 

MO -HAWK HIKERS :  Summer Hike, Wednesday June 
19, 2019, 10:30 am.  Hamilton Beach  
 
AGM/LUNCH/SPEAKER:  Royal Hamilton Yacht Club, 
Tuesday June 11, 2019.  
 
SHAW FESTIVAL : Brigadoon, Thursday September 26, 
2019 
 

(Details for Mo -Hawk Hikers and Shaw  on pages at end of 
Newsletter)  
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 Annual General Meeting 
Tuesday June 11, 2019 

Royal Hamilton Yacht Club 
555 Bay Street, North, Hamilton, ON 

 
Meeting 10:00 ï 11:30 a.m. 

(Agenda to follow) 
 

Ǐ  Yes, I will be attending AGM 

 

Lunch/Speaker 12:00 -1:30  
(See flyer) 

 

Ǐ  Yes, I will be attending Luncheon 
 

Enclose Payment for Lunch (subsidized by RAMC) 
$20.00 for members $25.00 for guests/nonmembers 

 
Name: _____________________________________________________ 
 
Email:  _____________________________________________________ 

 
Please make cheques payable to the Retirees Association of Mohawk College 
Mail to: Nancy Fleming, 639 Iroquois Avenue, Ancaster, ON L9G 3B5 by  
 

Or 
 

email Nancy Fleming to register online 
Nancy.brad.fleming@gmail.com  

 
Registration must be received by May 31, 2019 

 
Or to register for AGM complete Survey Monkey Questionnaire:  

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/J7VHJV6 
 
 

mailto:Nancy.brad.fleming@gmail.com
https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/J7VHJV6
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OCRA -  WORKING FOR YOU SINCE 2001  
 

More than seventeen years have now passed since the Ontario Colleges Retireesô Association (OCRA) came 
into being. Early in 2001, CAAT retirees were attempting to communicate individually with the CAAT Pension 
Plan and what was then The Council of Regents (now the College Employer Council). A group of college retirees 
recognized that there was a need for the establishment of an association of retirees. The goal was to improve 
communication and cooperation between retirees and any relevant parties regarding matters of interest to the 
retirees. 
 
At that time, Alan Gregson, who was chair of the Retirees Association of Mohawk College, invited any interested 
CAAT retirees to attend a planning meeting at Mohawk.  Accordingly, OCRA was established on April 19th, 2001 
when a group of 13 retirees representing 8 colleges met at Mohawk College and adopted OCRAôs constitution, 
and elected a 10 member Executive. 
 
OCRAôs mission includes the following:  
To develop and present a common positon on issues of interest to retirees, including pension, health benefits, 
government policies, etc., and to lobby for those positons. 
 
OCRA has received wide support from a number of the colleges, especially with regard to OCRAôs General 
Meetings, which so far have been hosted by ten colleges ï some more than once. 
 
By: Derrick May, OCRA Past President (Mohawk) 
 
 

CAAT PENSION PLAN  
 
The CAAT Planôs latest annual report was released April 26.  It details the strong long-term performance and prudent 
decisions behind the Planôs 120% funded status and its focus on benefit security. The report also covers the creation of 
DBplus, CAATôs award-winning second plan design, and the Planôs progress on its strategic initiatives that include 
growing and diversifying the membership.  Access the Annual Report at: https://tinyurl.com/y6p8gggq 
 
 

CURAC CONFERENCE 2019 
 

It seemed like winter would never end, but signs of spring are finally appearing! It's not too soon to look forward 
to May flowers and the CURAC conference at the University of Guelph from May 22-24. Highlights of our program 
include Prof. Emma Allen-Vercoe, a U of G microbiologist who is world-renowned for her research on the 
microbial world inside the human gut and Prof. Evan Fraser, director of the Arrell Food Institute, talking about its 
efforts to "connect food research and expertise across all fields of study with Canadian and global partners to 
support sustainability, economic growth, and security in the food supply chain from fork to field". 
 
The full conference registration fee is $180 + HST until April 15, after which the fee will increase to $200 + HST. 
Single day registration is also available for $120 + HST until April 15, $140 + HST after that. 

 
    Regular registration includes: 

 
    All sessions 

    Opening Reception on Wednesday, May 22nd 
    Banquet on Thursday, May 23rd 

    Breakfasts, lunch and coffee breaks on Thursday, May 23rd and Friday, May 24th 
 

Single day registration includes: 
 

    All sessions for the chosen day 

https://tinyurl.com/y6p8gggq
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    Tickets for the Opening Reception on Wednesday, May 22nd and Banquet on Thursday, May 23rd must be 
purchased separately 

    Breakfast, lunch and coffee breaks for the chosen day 
 

Check out the full conference program and register here https://www.curac.ca/conferences/2019-conference-
at-guelph/ 

 
 

STAYING CONNECTED  
 

MO- HAWK HIKERS :  SPRING HIKE, WEDNESDAY, APRIL 17, 2019  

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

SHAW FESTIVAL ð GRAND HOTEL  

 
The Mohawk College Retirees annual fall trip to the Shaw Festival was held on September 27 this year and attended by 28 
members and friends. 
 
Thank you to Nancy and Brad Fleming for making the arrangements and keeping us informed and organized.  Once more 
a warm thank you to Geoff and Lynda Brooker for hosting the trip, providing entertainment and nourishment as we traveled 
there. The transportation was by Badder Bus and in the capable hands of our driver Marilyn we arrived and returned in good 
time safe and sound. 
 
The production was called Grand Hotel.  I am not sure what category to put it in as it was everything.  It was a thrilling, 
dramatic,romance,comedy,musical.  It was enthralling! 
 
The play was based on a bestselling book written by Vicki Braum in 1928, ñMenschen Im Hotel" set in an elegant Weimar 
Berlin hotel during a time of economic prosperity post World War One.  The story was reproduced in an award winning film 
in 1932 and in 1958 became a play.   
 
This story addressed every possible social issue or dilemma of the times and still of today.  The author brought together 
five main characters in the hotel when story lines overlap and become intertwined in life and death, love and lust, success 
and failure, honesty and dishonesty.  The production challenged all ones senses and leaves the observer with a great deal 
to think about.   This was time well spent.   
 
Submitted by Ellie Latta 
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REMEMBER THE EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT OFFICE IN THE 90S ? 
  

DR. GEORGE LUDDEKE, FORMER DIRECTOR 
EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH AND 

DEVELOPMENT FENNELL CAMPUS 

 

Well, it seems eons ago since I left Mohawk College, 
and we (my spouse is British) decided to re-locate to 
the UK. What was meant to be a 3 - 5 year 
'adventure' has now become close to two decades 
and, happy to say, everyone continues to be healthy 
and leading productive and enjoyable lives in 
southern England. Given the time lag I doubt 
whether many of my colleagues in the 90s are still 
with the College ï 
 
While working in the Southampton U Faculty of 
Medicine and becoming more globally engaged, I 
also had the opportunity to publish quite a few 
articles (several referencing Mohawk initiatives e.g., 
APEL,) and several books. My latest book, recently 
described as a 'landmark' publication, is 
entitled Survival: One Health, One Planet, One 
Future . Prof David Heymann MD and chair of Public 
Health England, wrote the Foreword Perhaps some 
Mohawk colleagues / students? might also find the 
book of interest? 

MARCEY RIVERS, FORMER SUPPORT STAFF 

 

Retiree, Roberta Burke (PLA Coordinator) meets up 
with OPP Officer, Marcey Rivers at Elvis Festival 
held in July in Collingwood. Marcey was our 
colleague who worked in Educational Research and  

 

 

Development, F Wing, Fennell Campus and was 
assistant to George 
 
Marcey has 19 years of service with OPP 
Collingwood Detachment.  She administers the 
Drug Abuse Resistance Education (DARE) 
program for Collingwood and Blue Mountains 
OPP area. The DARE program is offered as a 10 
to 12 week class for Grade 6 students and the 
content is aimed at good decision-making skills.  
ñWeôre trying to give them the skills to make safe 
and responsible choices no matter what peer-
pressure situation they are in,ò said Rivers.  Thank 
you, Marcey, for your service to our communities.  
We are proud to be connected to you! 
 
 

RETIREE SUE PRATT 
 

 
 
Retiree, Susan Pratt, Professor/Co-ordinator from 
the Child and Youth Worker Program; Counsellor.  
Sue is an artist, wood carver, jewellery maker, 
sailor, cottager and traveller.  Sue's love of nature 
is expressed throughout her work.  Here are 
pictures of Sue with two of her most recent 
carvings, the Gray Jay and the Blackburnian 
Warbler. The Gray Jay, (known as Teacher & 
Messenger of humankind) received First place 
(Woodcarvers) at the Burlington Art Center All 
Guilds Show: The Journey, 2018; Best of Class & 
First (Intermediate), Quinte Annual Wildfowl and 
General Carving competition, 2018;  Sue is also 
co-ordinating the Artisan Showcase for the St. 
James House Tour, Dundas, Saturday, Dec. 7, 
2019. 

 

https://apc01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https://www.routledge.com/Survival-One-Health-One-Planet-One-Future/Lueddeke/p/book/9781138334953&data=02|01||1291ebcef5084ee05adf08d67c01dadc|84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa|1|0|636832745505344025&sdata=x/b3SZDfHfhA61y+Xo57Dihy4nF0XFJY2ZIF2Exv2Xg=&reserved=0
https://apc01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https://www.routledge.com/Survival-One-Health-One-Planet-One-Future/Lueddeke/p/book/9781138334953&data=02|01||1291ebcef5084ee05adf08d67c01dadc|84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa|1|0|636832745505344025&sdata=x/b3SZDfHfhA61y+Xo57Dihy4nF0XFJY2ZIF2Exv2Xg=&reserved=0
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THANKING AND HOURING ALL THOSE MOHAWK RETIREES WHO SERVED IN WWII  
 

On June 6, 2019 we will be commemorating the 75th anniversary of D-Day. Below is an article which speaks for itself.  Also attached is another 
document that refers to Major Paterson throughout.  With appreciation to Sandra Black who saved this newspaper article and then entrusted it to 
Gaye Yachetti care. Hap and Bob are both deceased - Hap's wife Evie Holman is one of our honourary RAMC members who receive our newsletters 
and stays in touch with us.
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TECHNOLOGY RETIREE MONTHLY BREAKFAST  
 
A group of mainly Tech. types have been meeting for a breakfast monthly for almost 20 years. We presently 
gather at Wimpy's in Ancaster on the 'First Thursday ' of each month at 9:00am. 
 
It is informal - I once suggested we call ourselves the 'R.O.M.E.O.'s for Retired Old Mohawkers Eating Out, but 
-alas- the name never stuck. 
 
We typically have 12-15 in attendance, mainly but not exclusively male. Perhaps you'd like to join us? 
 

Submitted by Os Love (Mohawk Technology retiree) 
 
 

IN MEMORIAM  
 

ASHOK KUMAR 
January 7, 1939 - March 11, 2019 
Loving Husband, Father, Brother, and Grandfather, Ashok Kumar passed away peacefully 
with his wife by his side on March 11, 2019 in the comfort of his home after a courageous 
battle with pancreatic cancer. Ashok is survived by his wife Virbala, his sons Ashesh and 
Sanjai, his grandchildren Diya and Siddhartha, and many caring brothers, sisters, nephews, 
and nieces. 
 
Ashok, a retired Physics professor at Mohawk College, was a respected community leader 
and philanthropist. He helped found religious and cultural societies, and participated on 

countless committees and boards. Ashok was a spirited and gregarious man. He loved his friends as if they were 
family. 
 

 
JAMES ALASTAIRE WEAVER MACLEOD 
 

September 4, 1939 ï February 23, 2019 
 
It is with great sadness that we have to say goodbye to our husband, father, Papa and best 
friend Jim MacLeod. Jim passed away on February 23rd after a short hospital stay in his 80th 
year. Beloved husband to Carolyn MacLeod. Cherished father to Grant (Sandy) and the late 
Jennifer Merriam (Ron). Proud grandfather to Dana, Elijah, Maryn, Owen and Benjamin. Son 
of the late Thelma Weaver and Hamish MacLeod. Jim was predeceased by his little brother 
Douglas. Jim was born in Ottawa, Ontario on Sept 4th, 1939 and soon thereafter he moved to 
Weston, ON where he grew up. He was a proud ñAggieò graduating with a degree in 
Agricultural Engineering from the University of Guelph and later went on to specialise in Civil 
Engineering at U of T. Jim worked for various engineering firms, W.J Lehman, CC Parker, 
Peto-MacCallum before settling in at Mohawk College where he retired as Chairman of their 

technology programs. Jim loved all things to do with building and construction; designing and building two of his 
homes. If he wasnôt deep into a project he was likely planning the next one or helping his children, neighbours 
and friends with their projects. He loved skiing and was a member of the Beaver Valley Ski Club. He loved his 
golden retrievers and they were always at his side. Jim made you feel special: 5 minutes after you met him you 
felt youôd known him forever. 
 
 
 
 


